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8th August 2007

Dear Sir/Madam, 

PLANNING OBLIGATIONS SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT

I refer to the above consultation document which has been drawn to my attention. The Home Builders Federation (HBF) is the main trade body for the house building industry and clearly, our Members are likely to be very much affected by the proposals and requirements set out in this consultation document and its draft appendices. Accordingly, I would like to raise a number of concerns about the documents and would hope these can be taken on board.

Firstly, HBF is concerned that the council is proceeding under a fundamental min-interpretation of the purpose of planning obligations and Government policy in respect of their implementation. It is not, as is set out at paragraph 1.1 of the appendices to “maximise community benefits from future development”. Nor is it, as set out at paragraph 1.2 of the main document, to “ensure that new development meets the needs of the community”. Rather, it is, as is set out in Government Policy in Circular 05/2005, to ensure that new development makes adequate provision for the infrastructure necessary to serve it. If general benefits for the community at large arise as a consequence of new development making provision for infrastructure primarily to serve the development itself, that is fine. But securing benefits for the existing community or maximising the provision of community benefits should not be the prime objectives of the policy.

The council claims in the SPD that it has prepared this document in accordance with Government policy. It also claims to recognise that planning obligations should not be sought solely as a means of rectifying existing deficiencies in infrastructure or community service provision (paragraph 2.10 of the main SPD document). But the rest of the document seeks, to all intents and purposes, to do just that. 

The whole tone of the document and the thrust of the approach set out is to maximise community benefit and extract the greatest financial contribution possible through a fixed and arbitrary tax on new development regardless of whether or not that is appropriate, justified or reasonable in the context of the particular development proposed. There is absolutely no concession or flexibility given to reflect either site specific considerations or the availability and use of existing facilities and infrastructure. Consequently, we believe the council is not applying the five tests set out in the Circular (set out at paragraph 2.8 of the SPD) and is, instead, seeking to impose an inflexible tax on all new development. This is not an appropriate way forward and merely claiming that the SPD is in accordance with Government Policy when it so clearly is not will actually be counter productive as it will prevent or delay sites coming forward for development and so the community benefits which could otherwise legitimately accrue from them.

Secondly we are concerned that the council’s approach set out in this SPD does more than just amplify adopted plan policy, largely for the reason set out above. The saved policy (SC2) recognises that obligations will only be sought to provide the infrastructure necessary to serve the development or offset consequential losses arising from it. This policy approach is reasonable and based on a correct interpretation of Circular 05/2005 and the tests set out therein; it relates what is sought, fairly and reasonably, to the development proposed. Yet this SPD seeks to go beyond this and fails to pay proper regard to the need for a clear and reasonable link between what is sought by way of a planning obligation and the development proposed. 

PPS12 states at paragraph 2.43 (i) that SPD must:


“be consistent with national and regional planning policies as well as the policies set out in the development plan documents contained in the local development framework”

Most pertinently in the case of this proposal paragraph 2.44 states:


“Supplementary planning documents may contain policies which expand or supplement the policies in development plan documents. However, policies which should be included in a development plan document and subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with the statutory procedures should not be set out in supplementary planning documents”.

The SPD does more than just support or amplify policy SC2 and the other saved policies identified in the document. Instead it seeks to materially alter and extend the scope of the policy and, as such, should be included in a DPD rather than SPD and so be subject to detailed scrutiny and independent testing; not least because of the likely impacts on site viability and so housing delivery.

Thirdly, we are concerned that the approach is further contrary to Government guidance set out in Circular 05/2005 in respect of the return of unspent monies (paragraph 3.17 of the main SPD document). As set out above, there has to be a clear and demonstrable link between the obligation sought and the development proposed. If there is no link, as interpreted in the context of the tests of reasonableness, no obligation should be sought. By the same logic, if an obligation or payment is sought for a specific purpose then it must be spent for that specific purpose. It is wholly unreasonable and contrary to the provisions of 05/2005 to spend the contribution for some other unspecified purpose, and one probably wholly unrelated to the development proposed. This paragraph (3.17) should be deleted from the SPD and be replaced by text which explains that unspent monies will be returned with interest to developers if they have not been spent within a reasonable period (no more than 5 years) for the purpose for which the payment was taken.

Fourthly, the lack of flexibility or recognition of site specific or development specific considerations and the nature and extent of existing provision in the locality, is evident in the summary table 3.1. This sets out the contributions which will be sought and the assumption is that these contributions will be sought in all circumstances. It is highly likely that it will be inappropriate to seek all of these contributions in all cases due to site specific or locational considerations or the nature and extent of existing service provision. Yet no concession or recognition of this is given in this table (nor, as stated above, the document as a whole), so amplifying our concerns that this is just an arbitrary and unreasonable tax on development. This table should contain a footnote explaining that these requirements will be applied flexibly and will take into account the above considerations.

Finally on the main SPD document itself HBF strongly objects to the stipulation at paragraph 4.7 that applications will not be registered until a statement of obligations and draft agreement have been submitted. The council has no such powers to refuse to register applications on this basis. The council can decide to refuse a planning application on the basis of insufficient information being submitted if these documents are not provided, but it cannot refuse to register them. Provided the application meets the minimum requirements set out in the Acts (little more than a red line on a plan, address, details of ownership and payment of the fee) any application must be registered. This second sentence of paragraph 4.7 of the SPD must be deleted.

Turning now to the annexes, there is little point commenting in detail on the content of these given that we consider the fundamental principle of the whole approach to be flawed. In summary, however, they must be rewritten to reflect the above comments about the need for flexibility and the need to take into account site specific considerations and the existing provision of infrastructure  and facilities in the locality. 

At present the appendices read like an aspirational wishlist (albeit an extremely expensive one and one that will seemingly be applied in all circumstances) and a process to tax development to the maximum. Neither of these form part of the intent behind Government policy. Put simply, it will be neither appropriate nor acceptable to require the compliance with overly prescriptive and formulaic planning obligations on all sites above a qualifying threshold without exception. Such an approach simply does not satisfy the tests set out in the Circular. 

There are issues to be clarified in relation to the precise costings of individual facilities and services (eg transport related contributions) and how they will be applied taking into account existing provision (eg surplus school places / open space etc) in the context of the ‘tests’ in Circular 05/2005. There is the issue of consistency with emerging national policy in terms of the proposed PGS. 

The application of a admin / monitoring / review charge is outrageous in the context of the millions of pounds paid to local authorities in recent years through Government’s Planning Delivery Grant and through revenues secured from planning application fees which were substantially increased only last year. 

The legality of the some of the requirements is also open to question as they should be provided (and council’s are funded centrally by Government to provide them) from the public purse.

To illustrate the reason we are concerned, the example below illustrates the magnitude and extent of this tax on new development per dwelling:


Cross Rail



£6,500


Education



£3,890


Employment / Training

£1,010


Health




£100


Community Facilities

£600


Open Space



c£1,000 mid-point


Public Realm



£100?


Public Art



£100?


Police / Fire



£125


Sport




£1,197


Culture



£150


Environmental Health / Waste
£200







----------







£14,972


3% Uplift for Monitoring etc
£450


Flat Rate Legal Fee


£750 (per site)

The total requirement is likely to be somewhere approaching £16,000 per dwelling and this excludes the provision of affordable housing, hence our concern.

However, these more detailed comments are very much secondary to the fundamental point that, if these requirements are to be introduced, this must be through the statutory LDF process and it must involve proper stakeholder engagement and be subject to independent scrutiny.

HBF suggests, therefore, that the SPD be withdrawn until such a time it can be introduced in the proper manner through the LDF process as required in PPS12. If it is not, the adopted SPD will have little weight as a material planning consideration as it Is not in accordance with Government policy. All this will do is continue to delay much needed development in the borough to the disadvantage of the local community and the economy and contrary to Government’s stated housing policy objective of increasing housing delivery.

Yours faithfully,

Pete Errington

Home Builders Federation

Regional Policy Manager (South East)

